Finance and Warrant Committee 
January 17 2018

Dave Roberts, Cecilia Emery Butler, Liz O’Donnell, Kevin Preston, John Heffernan, Sue Carney, Susan Fay and Kevin Hughes Present. Mary Lindemann arrived at 6:35.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The meeting was called to order at 6:30

Mr. Preston provided an opportunity for public comment.  He asked that public comments on any issue except the Manor Fields proposal come first.  Public comments on the Manor Fields Project Proposal would be fielded after the presentation on the Park & Recreation master plan.

Mr. Preston opened the floor for comment on a subject other than the Manor Fields project.  There was none.

James Marr, chairman of the Parks & Recreation commission, took the floor to begin his presentation on the Manor Fields proposal.  He informed the committee that there would be a meeting on Friday to request the Board of Selectmen cancel the upcoming special town meeting.  The commission feels that the best course of action is to wait for the Parks & Recreation master plan to be 100% complete and thoroughly examined by the community and the finance committee.

Ms. Fay asked when the master plan was expected to be completed.  Mr. Marr was unable to provide an estimate.

Mr. Marr passed the floor to Dan Hart 

Mr. Hart began a presentation on the Parks and Recreation master plan.  

Funding was approved for the plan in 2015.  It met with significant delays due to difficulty securing bidders who could meet the original budget.  In spring of 2016, it was decided to combine the funding for the Parks & Recreation master plan with the Open Space master plan.  They selected a company, Horsley and Witten, in October 2016, and have received one draft of the master plan from Horsley and Witten thus far, in June 2017.

Various community outreach programs, including a highly answered community survey have been undertaken.  Each of these methods of soliciting town feedback is taken into account in the final plan.  National trend data is also taken into account.

Mr. Hart assured those gathered that the community survey is not the only piece of data being utilized.  There was also a usergroup survey sent out to local sports teams and club activities.
The master plan will go to the steering committee after the second draft is received and completed.  Afterwards, it will go to public comment, then to the approval voting process.  After that, it has to go to the state for approval.

Ms. Carney asked if our approval from the Wetland Conservation Group had expired, and if we had received an extension.  Mr. Marr explained that the conservation commission will be submitting a request for approval.  

Mr. Heffernan asked if the 3 chapters that were posted on the town website had been approved.  Mr. Hart answered that these had not been approved by the steering committee, and will not be approved(or disapproved) until the master plan is complete in totality.

Mr. Lindemann asked when the Manor Fields property passed into public ownership.  Mr. Marr answered that the town purchased it in June 2001.  The deed says “Purchased for recreational purposes.”  Mr. Lindemann asked what the history of the property before June 2001 was.  
Mr. Marr explained that prior to 2001, the Stryer family wanted to develop the entire property.  When they went before the conservation committee, they were denied, and the property owner had planned to file a lawsuit against the town.  When there is heavy rain, large parcels of the property flood due to redirection of water.

Mr. Lindemann asked what the land was used for before the town bought it.  Mr. Marr answered that it was a gravel pit.   Mr. Lindemann asked if the Stryer family operated the gravel pit.  Mr. Marr answered no.  Mr. Lindemann expressed curiosity about what the abutters expected this land to be used for when they acquired their property, and what use they would deem acceptable.
Mr. Lindemann asked when the building on the front part of the property went into use.  Mr. Marr estimated at least the 1960s.

Mr. Lindemann raised questions about the state of the neighborhood, and how to evaluate which uses of the manor fields property may disturbed the neighborhood.  He also asked if the firm working on the mastery plan would be looking at historical usage of the land.  He raised the final question to abutters: If this project doesn’t go through, what do you want this land to be used for?
Mr. Marr explained that the plan was developed in 2014 by the steering committee, and as developed during public meetings and with input from abutters and other potential users.  He asserted that they received significant community input in 2014, and he suspects they would receive similar feedback if they reiterated that survey today.

Mr. Hart explained that the consultant has looked at other, past plans such as the 2010 Parks and Recreation master plan.  They have access to old plans and designs to provide guidance on their new master plan.

With no further questions from the committee, Mr. Preston opened the floor for public comment on the Manor Fields proposal.

Bob Shuffler thanked the committee for responding to his letter to them.  He has lived in the neighborhood of the Manor Fields property for a very long time.  He was initially in agreement with the Manor Field plan when it was first introduced.  However, the project has grown beyond the scope of what he agrees with

Maria Thorton has a property that abuts the proposed Manor Field property.  She purchased her home in part because of the wooded backyard, and does not want to see that forest cleared for empty fields and large floodlights.  She also raised the concern that the street is very busy and contains fast moving vehicles, which would make it unsafe for large quantities of children such as would be drawn in by public fields.

Karen Palermo is a Sprague Street abutter.  She walks the proposed Manor Fields property often.  She was told when purchasing her home that her land was wetland conservation lands, and could not be built on.  She feels that abutter opinions are not being given sufficient weight, given that they are the ones who will have to deal with almost all the fallout from the project.

Jo-Anne Keaton grew up in the area around the proposed Manor Fields project.  She suggested that this property is already a good Dedham location for walking trails.  She would much prefer the town spend its money maintaining existing fields than throw money at new fields.  She would also like to see the property have better maintained trails rather than be bulldozed and built back up.  She also does not feel that a public field with a PA system and bright lights is a good place for relaxation, despite how the project is being presented.  She thanked the committee for their time.

Mr. Shuffler handed the committee photographs of the current site where the project is proposed.  
Jonathan Pape, chairman of Precinct 5 spoke up.  He has spoken to many abutters and neighbors who could not be there tonight.  He hopes that they will have an opportunity to share their opinions soon.  He agreed with Ms. Keaton’s concerns about the traffic conditions in that area.

Mr. Preston thanked the gathered public for speaking and, given that there were no further statements, the committee moved to the subject of the requested reserve fund transfer.

Ms. Terkelsen explained that this is a transfer of $81,000 to the personnel services budget line for the finance department.  This is to cover contracting personnel.  Her budget will run out of money before the May town meeting.  

Mr. Preston asked why we did not have a full time accountant to cover this position, since it costs $120,000 a year.  Ms. Terkelsen acknowledged that it is expensive to do this through a consultant, but we are not paying them benefits.  She did state that they are hoping to eventually convert this into a full time position.  Mr. Preston asked what the hourly rate was for this position.  Ms. Terkelsen did not have that information available.

Ms. Carney asked if they would like to fill this position permanently.  Ms. Terkelsen said eventually, but not right now.  Ms. Carney asked what steps they had taken to attempt to fill the position.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that they have posted the position in the past, but failed to find any acceptable candidates.  She has not been actively searching to fill the position due to other priorities taking lead, such as the benchmarking initiative and Munis implementation.

Ms. Carney asked if they had already expended money towards the 81,000$.  Ms. Terkelsen estimated that they had already spent $17,000 towards this.  Ms. Carney expressed disappointment with the frequency with which the committee is asked to approve money that has already been spent.

Mr. Lindemann asked for clarification on the consequences of not approving this transfer.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that there is important work in the finance department that would not get done.

Mr. Robert asked who in the town is responsible for establishing pay grades. Ms. Terkelsen answered that it is the responsibility of the HR director, town manager, and assistant town manager to establish the salary grades for each position.

Mr. Preston stated that he would like to see a permanent plan made on managing this accounting position.

Mr. Heffernan asked how much money was budgeted for this position.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that $81,000 is budgeted in personnel costs even though it is an unfilled FTE.  The remainder is $39,000 in the finance department’s purchase services.  Mr. Heffernan asked why this was not a line item transfer.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that line item transfers can only occur at town meeting or at the end of a fiscal year.

Ms. Terkelsen estimated that if the committee did not wish to approve the full $81,000 request, they could approve $67,000 which would carry them through until the next town meeting.

Ms. Carney moved that they approve $67,000 be appropriated to the Finance-Personnel services budget.  Mr. Roberts seconded.  It was voted 8-1, Mr. Lindemann against.

Mr. Marr took the opportunity to explain that often when the money is spent before the request goes to the finance committee, it is to cover unexpected or emergency costs as standard practice.

Mr. Preston suggested that they could discuss in the future to establish if this system is acceptable to the committee and the town as a whole.  

Mr. Roberts asked how much was in the reserve fund.  Ms. Terkelsen answered that it started less than $500,000 this budget.



The committee moved to the subject of benchmarking, divided into two parts:
1. An update on the collection of salary and benefits information and how it compares to other towns.
2. The department-specific performance indicators

Ms. Terkelsen explained that most department heads have now met with Mr. Kern to discuss department-specific performance indicators.  She explained that they should have this information to the committee before the end of January, and all indicators have been selected and collection has begun.  All departments have sent out their initial survey requests (e-mails, phone calls, etc), and some have already received a response.  

Ms. Terkelsen explained that they have asked for actual data on fiscal year 17 budgets.  

Mr. Preston asked if they would have virtually all the proposed performance indicators and the historical data for Dedham on the metrics by the end of the month, as well as a smattering of data from other towns.  Ms. Terkelsen answered yes.  Mr. Preston asked about salary comparison.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that Miriam Johnson, the HR director, is working on collecting information on a series of key positions.  However, she is not likely to have this information available by the end of the month.  Given the governmental “step” grade based pay structure, there is more data to collect.

Ms. Carney expressed that she feels total staff levels is crucial.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that each department would collect an FTE count. Ms. Carney expressed satisfaction with that.
 
Mr. Heffernan gave the example of the Endicott estate as a department that does not really need to collect data from other towns, but only need to measure their own historical data.

Mr. Lindemann asked if the committee yet had access to the list of performance indicators.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that they would receive that at the end of the month.  Mr. Lindemann requested that they could be given the list of performance indicators so they could possibly veto any potentially useless datapoints.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that as part of their attempt to get this data to the committee as soon as possible, they have moved forward with data collection.  

Mr. Roberts expressed that he feels they will have the opportunity to refine this process as it moves forward through the years.  Ms. Terkelsen agreed.

Superintendant Welch, Mr. Rippin, and Mr. Bilafer took the floor

Mr. Preston informed the representatives from the school that a major concern from the finance committee is to become more informed about the collective bargaining process, since they are so often asked to vote on the outcome of the collective bargaining agreements.  

Mr. Welch handed out information packets that he had prepared on the school.  He opened by discussing that professional educator salaries are by far the largest part of their budget.  The first table he presented was average teacher salary for various districts.  The header of “Licensed professional educators” includes guidance counselors, coaches, nurses, as well as teachers.

Mr. Welch explained that the importance of understanding salary schedules.  The school at the very top of the average salary chart is actually only as high as it is because it contains so many teachers at the top of their salary schedules.  In Dedham, the step increase is 3.25%-4% per year.  In Dedham, 47% of teachers are at their top step, 53% are not.  This means that in addition to their collective bargaining agreement, they will receive a step raise.  Teachers already at their top step only receive the increase of their collective bargaining agreement.

Mr. Lindemann asked what this data said about turnover/churn.  Mr. Welch explained the modern rate of retiring is low, and this has had an effect on reducing the savings when moving from a top-step employee to a low step employee.  

Mr. Welch presented the committee with 20 districts worth of this year’s step schedule.  

Mr. Lindemann asked if the overall chart of teacher salaries generally lined up with each district’s relative wealth.   Mr. Welch answered that it more closely lines up with the percentage of teacher at maximum step.

Mr. Welch apologized for the difficult-to-parse data he collected on nearby towns.  Each contract is different.  Mr. Welch explained that there are several small caveats, especially related to professional development, that vary from town to town.  It is very difficult to compare these towns because they handle these items differently.

Ms. Carney brought up the subject of different lengths of work days.  Some schools have teachers leave 15 minutes after the students do, some 45 minutes.  She pointed out that it is important to compare length of workdays.  Mr. Welch stated that there was a presentation on January 16, 2018 that is a “state of the schools” message that covers related issues.  In short, the school has reduced staff counts without negatively impacting salaries, and he feels we are heading towards an improved educational experience for students.

Mr. Welch requested questions from the committee and asked what further data they would like him to acquire.

Mr. Preston asked what the second largest salary group was.  Mr. Welch answered Paraprofessionals, which contains 93 personnel.  Ms. Carney asked who was included in this group.
Mr. Welch answered that 89 are in special education.  There are no aides or teacher assistants.

Mr. Preston asked if they could have the composition of our workforce and possibly compare it to other communities.   Mr. Welch explained that we may be able to gather our own composition, but it is unlikely we can get it from other towns.

Mr. Lindemann asked if Mr. Welch perceived a decrease in the quality of teachers and/or a decline in the quality of teacher education.  Mr. Welch said that he does not believe there to be a decline in the quality of teachers, but rather a rise in the difficulty of the profession.  Mr. Welch explained that he expects to see very little “traditional” hiring going on in the form of experience professionals retiring for young blood.

Mr. Heffernan stepped in to note that he feels sweeping statements on the subject of young employees these days don’t have much value, but does acknowledge that they seem to take a different approach.

Mr. Welch said that older, more experienced teachers and young, more eager teachers both have their advantages but having a healthy pool of both can create large benefits.

Ms. Carney explained that teachers looking to be licensed these days have to take a test prior to receiving their licenses.  It is becoming increasingly stringent.

Mr. Welch suggested the committee read a book by David Driscoll, former commissioner of education.  It is a book about the evolution of high testing standards in the US.  He also suggested the book Our Kids by Robert Putnam, a sociologist.

Ms. Carney requested additional data about Norwood.

Mr. Preston suggested that this level of information could be put together into a report for the public that allows them to get information about where our schools stand.

Ms. Carney requested that we receive and collect data on school assessment performance.  Mr. Welch explained the usage of a new program called Star360 to accurately pinpoint difficulties and target those specific areas with further education.  Their schools now contain interventionists who are well trained to specifically target areas of particularly improvement.

Mr. Preston sked if the schools were locked into the town’s plans for health insurance.  Mr. Welch answered yes.  Mr. Preston asked if there were any benefits for school employees whose cost could compare in size to insurance.  Mr. Rippin answered that tuition reimbursement is the second most expensive benefit but does not compare to health insurance.

Mr. Rippin stated that the school believes performance and assessment will be on the rise in the years to come.

Mr. Lindemann asked how many students of high school age we have in private schools.  Mr. Welch estimated 160.  Mr. Lindemann suggested that a useful metric to gather could be how many kids are “coming back” from private schools.  Mr. Welch agreed that this could be useful to study.

Ms. Carney mentioned a survey that she participated in during her time on the school board.  She explained that there are some students who get sent to private schools who go there for a reason other than just quality of education.  Mr. Welch told the committee he would send them their “exited student report” which contains information on students who entered our public school system but did not graduate it. 

Mr. Welch cited an increased birth rate in Dedham and expressed his interest in getting those new children into the ECEC.

Mr. Bilafer mentioned that there has been difficulty lately as state government has waffled on which forms of state assessment it will choose to use.
 
Mr. Welch handed out charts containing data on class sizes.  When a class is below 10 students in size, additional scrutiny is placed on how necessary that class is.  They have moved from 29 courses with fewer than 10 students to 15 in the past year.  

Mr. Hughes mentioned that he feels that some students come back from the private schools because they feel they are being unfairly treated within the sports programs.  

Ms. Carney commented that while Mr. Welch has addressed classes below 10 students, she believes there are quite a few classes that are below 15, seemingly dodging the categorization of “below 10 students.”  She believes that the scheduling being done at the schools is not being done adequately.  She feels that some teachers are being given an unacceptably low student load.  Given that FTEs are determined by scheduling, she thinks more scrutiny needs to be applied to scheduling.  She stated that she feels the town and schools should not employ any more employees than they absolutely need.

Mr. Preston asked if the committee could be provided with FTE counts and teacher-student ratios from other nearby towns.  Mr. Welch agreed that he could do so, but explained that there would be some difficulty making this data comparable to those towns.

Mr. Welch handed out paperwork containing information on the Dedham Middle school.  The middle school transitioned to a new schedule this year, and that has made the data more difficult to understand than it really should be.  The schedule will be shifting again in the upcoming year to try to address some of the issues that arose in the past year while keeping some elements from last year, like teaching teams.  

Mr. Lindemann asked how many teachers were on each teaching “team.”  Mr. Welch answered 4.

Ms. Emery Butler asked what electives were being offered to the students.  Mr. Welch answered that they did a lot of community surveying and teacher surveying.  They wound up with too many teachers with expertise in unpopular classes and some classes with too much demand, and it created a lot of issues.  However, the non-elective classes were not changed and did not suffer at all from the rescheduling.  

Mr. Welch handed out class size data on Dedham elementary schools.  He explained to the committee how the chart was organized.  Some of the students that have been brought back from out-of-district placements require high levels of direct intervention, leading to a few oddly sized classrooms.  However, each student they can avoiding going to an out-of-district placement saves $100,000 a year.  He pointed out Riverdale’s low student count, and assured the committee that an eye is being kept on it.  He expressed confidence that there will be more students moving into our school system at its lower level.  He sees a lower number of students from the grades 1-5, which will probably mean that when this class reaches high school, we will be looking at a reduction in force.

Ms. Carney stated that everything comes back down to staffing levels.  She sees Dedham as getting into the “Business of Preschool.”  Compared to other towns that have nearly twice our population, we are putting just as many children into pre-k.  She stated that there is no question that there is a certain percentage of children in preschool who benefit from it educationally.  However, she believes that a lot of what we see in preschool and kindergarten education is largely taking the role of childcare.

Mr. Welch stated that he wanted it to be absolutely clear that preschool is not free for Dedham students.  Mr. Rippin said that it was a little over $6000 for 5 day a week preschool, annually.  He wanted them to make sure that despite moving into free kindergarten, preschool is not free for most students.

Mr. Bilafer clarified that full day preschool is a full school day, not a full work day.

Mr. Heffernan asked about a teacher who did not appear on the chart.  Mr. Welch explained that this was part of a reduction in force.  Mr. Heffernan asked how hard it would be to refill that position when the need came back up.  Mr. Welch explained that teachers are moved often from school to school, and can also move (in a limited capacity) up or down in grade they are teaching.

Mr. Welch went on to explain that there has been a small influx of fourteen students relocated to our school from Puerto Rico by FEMA.

Mr. Welch explained that some professionals do not feel comfortable with the wide diversity of needs their student body has, and this is why they are pouring resources into teacher education and training.

Mr. Welch expressed gratitude for the work the School Committee has been doing in setting up their new strategic plan.  He suggested the committee watch the “State of the Schools” presentation.

Mr. Lindemann asked if they expected to see much change in our per-capita spending this year.  Mr. Rippin answered no.  Mr. Lindemann noted that spending on teacher salaries is very high on the east coast.  Ms. Carney added that Massachusetts is also #1 on public education.  

Mr. Welch suggested the committee take a look at the book Cradle to Kindergarten.  He is very interested in the benefit of early education.  

Ms. Emery Butler what the total high school and middle school student counts are.  Mr. Welch estimated he could get it to the committee shortly.  

Mr. Lindemann asked if Mr. Welch foresaw any county-wide school combinations or mergers coming up in the future.  Mr. Welch noted that because Counties barely matter in MA, he does not see much likelihood of that in the future.  It may be financially wise in some cases but does not seem to have political support.

Mr. Roberts motioned to adjourn, Ms. Emery Butler seconded, it was voted 9-0.  Meeting adjourned at 9:27
